
HAYWARDS HEATH HARRIERS MINUTES OF THE 48th ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

HELD AT OATHALL COMMUNITY COLLEGE, HAYWARDS HEATH

TUESDAY 25TH MARCH 2014
The 48th AGM was Chaired by Jenny Denyer, in the absence of Chairman Mark Sykes.
1. Apologies for Absence: M Sykes, J Rix, I & M Cooper, L Toomey, S Horn, K & E Rowe, J & S Jones, J Eastoe,

S & E Tullett, M & M Davies, J Essex, H Diack, P Cobbett, B Radcliffe, Z Morgan, A Redd, M Pitt, P & E Heasman,

B Scott, Justine Denyer
2.
The Minutes were agreed to be a true record and were signed by Jenny Denyer in the absence of the Chairman.

3.
Matters Arising: 

Carl Bicknell reported back on an item raised at the 2013 AGM regarding the Sussex Grand Prix.
SGP - costs escalating - C Bicknell and A Biggs attended the SGP AGM and presented Harriers proposal to reduce qualifying races from 8 to 6. The costs problem was acknowledged especially as the SGP is suffering reduced participation levels, and the SGP is working with its member clubs to try to contain the costs of the SGP races they organise. Difficult to influence the costs of other races especially when high-profile races charge high entry fees and still sell-out. Re reducing from 8 to 6 qualifying races, the counter-argument was that reducing the number of races increases the risk of the more powerful clubs with county-level runners just targeting the minimum number of races and making it difficult for the other clubs to compete. Maintaining 8 races and an element of participation challenge keeps the competition more open. The meeting voted in favour of retaining 8 qualifying races.
4.
Chairmans Report

MS was not present at this meeting.  His report was emailed around to all members prior to the AGM.

Ladies & Gentlemen and Juniors of the club, last year I did say my work caused me to travel somewhat, but I did not, at the time, plan to be in China for my first AGM as Chair – for that I apologize to the club. Luckily for you all you have Jenny to speak on my behalf with the support of the Committee. At least, as Jenny says, you have the pleasure of the more attractive one!  

Let me give you a few reflections on my year as Chair, and some comments and compliments about where I see the Club, and where I see we still need to move forward.  A couple of questions for you also.

Firstly, I should say that at no time last year or since, have I wanted to split our club -some of you may have thought that last year.  I think several of the Committee were concerned exactly where we’d try to go.  I should like to thank all of the Committee personally, and on behalf of the club, for working through this uncertain period with determination and support for the goals of the Club.

As we sat down as a new Committee, we found immediately that we had a significant challenge coming from our Junior section – popularity!  Whatever Linda and her team were doing was creating a huge latent demand.  Perhaps buoyed by London 2012 the National sports infrastructure was driving us to consider engaging with “junior satellite” clubs.  We have had to wrestle with : what’s in it for HHH, how will coaching method and competition access fit, do we or others have the people to support the initiative, who pays etc. Above all, how do we deal with a Junior waiting list of around 80 – a group too large to ignore.  Discussions have continued all year. Nevertheless, Linda encouraged her team, including Richard Haynes and some very welcome parent helpers, to establish an additional Junior session on Tuesdays.  Welcome as this was, our Junior waiting list is still higher than ideal, and discussions with Sussex Athletics Network continue on the theme of a Satellite Club.  I felt working on this issue had to take priority and given its strategic nature, I also felt the whole Committee should participate in the discussions, although evidently the subset who were most closely linked to the Juniors took on much of the work.

At the same time, I encouraged Andy, Carl, Tom and Mike to move forward to bring the work they’d been doing to encourage adult endurance runners’ participation into a semi-formal sub-group.  They’ve co-opted some additional club members and begun to discuss aspects of managing, motivating and developing that side of the club outside the main committee.   This is excellent, and although Andy Biggs is standing down from the main committee I’d like to thank him on behalf of the club for his energy in promoting the SGP.  The men’s team could be up for a hat-trick this year (well done to all the runners in 2013, we had 25 runners completing 8 races ) – we just need to keep our ladies fit, healthy and fast as our greatest tribute as a club would be to win Andy the overall Club SGP title. 

This spirit of competition spilled over into the winter Cross-Country Season where Tom Mullen and also Barry Tullett have sponsored renewed interest in X/C.  Our newly promoted Men’s team took 3rd place in the top Division, we think a first top Division placing for the Club; Izzy Comber took the Senior ladies season’s Gold, as did Paul Cousins for the O50’s men’s; Izzy also represented Sussex at the Inter counties.  We are starting to see some increase in interest from the Juniors.  It would be even more satisfying for the coaching team to see those numbers grow and the Juniors to compete strongly in the X/C league.

We know the interest is coming as our Juniors took the prize for the “most improvement” in the Junior WSFRL.  We saw a steady improvement there for the seniors too, with HHH averaging nearly 7 points/race more than 2012.  We do need to get our full complement of 25 runners out in every race if we are to bridge the 18 point gap to the winning score. We can do it, as shown by the 42 who ran the “Ted Honey” tribute run in Burgess Hill.  These are good fun races, very able to bring all standards of runners together – sharing lifts, stopping for a drink on the way home, combining a short race with extended runs for marathon training are all possible.  Rupert Purchase, supported by Mike Essex and Kat Barrett will continue to promote this league in 2014.

Our Summer season of Track & Field had one clear highlight – our winning of the SWL Division 1 title.  2014 looks like being the last year the SWL will run; in many ways a shame as this competition uniquely blended age groups and for me allowed our Intermediates in particular to see that girls can stay in sport and get great pleasure, satisfaction and challenge from it.  As we move to more age structured leagues we will need strong support from parents particularly to ensure we get critical mass and our athletes get the unique sense of team spirit from shouting for our athletes in every event.  Parents you are warned!  Not to be outdone the U13 team won the Plate trophy at the U13 league final and also our Men’s Vets team (combined with Lewes) won the Sussex League.
The Sportshall league competition is one of the highlights for our juniors and in the 2013-14 season we saw our participation get to over 40 in the November meet – a great reward for the coaches.  Performances continued to improve and Phoebe Collins and Ciara Branagan both took that success to county representation.

Overall our club membership changed as follows

	
	End 2012
	End 2013

	Seniors
	165
	154

	Juniors/Intermediates
	91
	135


With all this success, it looks like the club is moving forward well. 

As a Committee we also seek input from members as to the direction we are taking.  Some Finance points for you to think about and comment on.  John Rix’ report gives more detail but

1) from 2004 to 2011, or so, the Committee consciously managed increasing our capital reserve in anticipation (hope?) of being asked to make a large capital contribution to a clubhouse at Bolnore or similar.  With that looking less likely, and with the difficulty of persuading Club members to organise revenue raising events, we have started to progressively reduce our reserves by increasing support for “athlete centred” activity (entries, travel costs etc).  Does the AGM have comments on this direction?

2) In parallel with the above, in 2012 we increased the focus on the SGP for adult endurance runners by sanctioning additional expenditure on awards, travel and entry support to complement the energy and enthusiasm coming from the SGP “team managers”.  Endurance running support now runs at approximately double that of T&F/Junior activity.  We think this reflects the club’s membership interest – does the AGM have comments?

Now for some challenges:

Male Athletes : have you ever considered Track & Field? and if your are just so slightly older, what about the Vet’s league?  We have the talent in the club. The stalwarts who turn out, mostly jointly with Lewes, need more support on competition day : why not try it this summer?  Even more of challenge to you – why not volunteer to be a quasi “Team manager” to support the club here.  You can do this from outside, or even better from inside the Committee – step forward Harriers own Alf Tupper – “tough of the track”.

Volunteering : We all like to go to events – distance races, track meets.  Well great – but someone’s got to organise things.  If no-one volunteers then 2 things happen:  there are fewer events, those that do happen cost more => just look at the way “professionalising” the organisation of SGP races has more than doubled entry costs in the last 10 years.  Harriers are not good at volunteering to organise things: right now we NEED volunteers to run our WSFRL event at Hickstead in October.  We NEED volunteers to run our prestigious Downland 30 mile race in 2014  some of your committee members have stood in to run this : we had to cancel the 2013 event due to lack of members volunteering.  We may NEED volunteers to organise the Haywards Heath 10 mile race in 2015.  Who wants to step forward and put something back into our sport?  If we don’t pick the brains of those have stepped back then we will have nothing.  We would also welcome more endurance run leaders to become qualified as Leaders In Running Fitness – I believe an email went out recently about this.

But let’s finish on a couple of more positive notes.

Parkrun : not strictly a HHH club issue, but Harriers members were to the fore with BHR in getting a local Parkrun off the ground.  Congratulations, Marion Hemsworth, Paul Cousins and John Rix and the many other regular volunteers in making this happen.  The club invested in this on your behalf.  We are seeing a steady growth in adults and their youngsters joining HHH after seeing us at Parkrun.  This is in addition to the beginners and Improvers programs run by Marion Hemsworth and Julie Essex in close association with the club.

Awards Evening : Unfortunately I missed this, but I believe it was a great evening, well organised by Tom Mullen. We still seem to be handing some out to people who didn’t come along.  Please support this in 2015. 

Next some Thankyous : 

Rob Watts for keeping us entertained throughout the year with some very illuminating insights in our Highwayman.  Rob’s journalism days seem numbered, so if anyone else wants to try editing please step forward.  Otherwise Rob feels he may slip evermore into writing “corporate speak”.

The Clubs’ coaches : for support, encouragement, advice, great discipline and general expertise on their subject.  We are fortunate to have you.

Linda : for doing just about everything, and most recently refreshing our ClubMark file such that hopefully we’ll get our third renewal approval leaving us the most accredited and junior friendly club in Sussex.

Finally Thankyous to some retiring Committee members:  Andy Biggs, Helen Diack and Neil Sutherland.  Their efforts over the years, some over very many years, are appreciated.  I hope they will continue to prosper as Harriers and we’ll all be able to continue to benefit from their experience.
Questions raised:

John Gill had expressed concerns over reserves being flittered away.  Suggested the need to keep a reserve of £10k.  Agreed to be discussed at the committee meeting following the AGM.
Maureen Rea raised a point concerning the club giving additional club awards for the SGP when SGP already give awards.  She does not think this is necessary.  JG was concerned that by giving these there was a danger of getting top heavy in favour of one area of the club. 

Tom Mullen asked whether the T&F section are happy with what they are getting.  LT responded by saying the she did not feel that it was necessary to be giving attendance awards for T&F athletes as she felt that the athletes competing were not driven to compete for reward but for enjoyment and it would not impact on the numbers attending.  However, she did feel as though the focus should be more on the juniors and maybe, in the future, something could be done for them.  Richard Haynes added that there was an opportunity to reward this summer with a more developed training schedule including races which could involve rewards.  Junior Coaches to prepare a proposal to be given to the committee.
MH pointed out that approx. half of the club membership is now under 16’s compared to a third last year.

Ann Sinnett stated that communication had improved advising members of events.  JD added that email has improved communication which was having a positive effect.

Andy Biggs added that the 8th race SGP refund was no longer happening and that club awards were given to make all athletes feel part of a team.

Graham Lyall then asked if we run for a trophy or to compete for the club?  JD responded by saying that the future committee will constantly review this.
5.
Treasurers Report
JR was not present at this meeting.  His report was emailed around to all members prior to the AGM.

Each member received two sheets of paper – one showing the accounts for the last five years, and the other giving a breakdown of our competition costs.  You will see that the accounts have been looked over by Kim Lo, a Harrier- accountant, who is not on the committee.  The Club’s accounts are not on a Profit & Loss basis: there is no balance sheet, no accruals and no depreciation. If a bill comes it’s paid. If cash comes in it is booked for that same day. These are called Receipt and Payment accounts. There will be timing differences between years. 

Headlines 
In summary our cash balance at 31/12/2013 at £19,545 was £690 less than at the end of the previous year.
Our General Payments of £14546 exceeded our General Receipts of £11,989, giving us an initial deficit of £2,557. However: Irene ran a Retail Shop where timing differences meant that we bought in kit worth £774 and yet received kit income of £1,989 through selling old stock; we made a start-up donation to Clair parkrun of £500; we organised events in order to make money. A truer picture for the year might be:  
	
	Payments
	Receipts
	Balance

	Initial Position
	14546
	11989
	-2557

	        Kit Sales
	    774
	  1989
	 1215

	Adjusted
	13371
	10000
	-3771

	        Parkrun
	    500
	
	

	Adjusted
	13271
	10000
	-3271

	        Events
	
	
	 1867

	Final Position
	
	
	-1404


That is, after adjusting for kit sales and our parkrun donation we ran up a deficit of £3,271, just over half of which was covered by our surplus from Events. If we don’t increase our Event income or reduce our expenditure then our cash reserves, built up over the last few years in anticipation of making a capital contribution to a club house (at, say, Whitemans Green), will be slowly eroded. The committee’s policy is to run down the reserves; if the membership do not agree then they should say so. In any event, if there is no significant increase in Event income in the near future then a trend of increasing subscriptions, or reducing expenditure, becomes inevitable. 

Events 
Jack & Jill No event, but enough T-shirts left over from 2012 for use this year in the re-instated Downland Challenge 30. 

Hickstead Many thanks to Andy Carter for yet again organising another highly successful event. Its contribution was up £351 on 2012 and at £942 was the highest since 2005. However, an infamous £100 sponsorship that was promised for the 2012 event eventually turned up in 2013 so this should be borne in mind when comparing the two years. That is, had there been no timing differences the increase over 2012 would have been £151. 

T&F Crawley Linda and her team did a magnificent job in making a record profit of £840. 

General Receipts 
Subscription income of £7,018 relates to 253 members. This does not represent membership at 31/12 /13 as new members joining in late 2012 would have had their subscription booked for that year and paid no further subscription in 2013. The rise in EA fee collection reflects the increase on 1/4/13 from £5 to £10. For the first time we presented our annual awards Evening outside the AGM. This was a subsidised event and to avoid disturbing the layout of our accounts I decided to show this event here, against Disco (net). As will be seen there was a net cost of £273. 

For details of Miscellaneous Receipts see below. 

General Payments 
Total expenditure was up by £3,645 of which parkrun accounts for £1,300. On behalf of Clair parkrun we were the recipient of a £500 donation from HHTC and a £300 donation from Freedom Leisure; these are included under Miscellaneous Receipts. Together with our own donation of £500 we arrive at the £1,300 shown for parkrun. 

Now in turn: 

Hall/Track Hire: Up by £1,353.  The 2012 accounts booked payments for only 46 Tuesdays whereas in the 2013 accounts there were 56 – timing differences. In addition, the 14 end-of-year bookings at Oathall were increased by £16 to reflect the new arrangements for Juniors 

Athletic Meetings/Events: Up by £658. There were two minibus hires for SWL away fixtures and the hire of K2 for a home fixture. 

Endurance: Up £670 WSFRL paid-for entries up by £140; extra incentives in place for SGP participation and performance of £130; increased car mileage payments of £75; awards for the 5k, 10k, half marathon winners of £123 were the main factors. 

There was also a complete breakdown given of all “competition” costs across: Athletic Meetings/Events; Endurance; Downs Relay; these three entries total £2,980. 

Affiliations: Up by £1,477. The total for the year has two components: the increased £10 EA fee for each affiliated member, totalling £2,410 (the difference between this and the amount received (£2,310) is attributable to timing differences); the various affiliation fess for leagues, and regional and national bodies, £517. 

Coaching: Down £1,093. In 2012 we sent six people on various coaching courses. In addition £360 was spent on coaching jackets. In 2013 we sent only two members on courses and there was expenditure on fuel following the committee’s decision to pay mileage to coaches. 

Kit Purchases: Down by £1,178 Stock from previous years was run down 

*************************************************************************** 

Notes 
Oathall: £84 (both 2012 & 2103; however, from Sep 2013 we booked more time and the charge was raised to £100 to reflect this.) 

WG: £65 

Subs: 
05/06 £44,  06/07  £45,  07/08 £61 – subscription year of 16 months,  09 £48, 10 £48, 11 £48, 12 £48,  13 £48 

EA Affiliation Fee: first levied in 2007, @ £3 paid by the club. In 2008 raised to £5, payable by individual. In April 2013 it was raised to £10.
All members present were in favour of adopting the accounts.

6.
Club Coach’s Report

HD was not present at the meeting.  Her report was read out by Jenny Denyer.
Firstly I would like to thank all the coaches who work with the juniors, intermediates and adults for giving up their time to coach, many of them every week. The club could not run if it wasn’t for the coaches and they deserve to be thanked, not just once a year but regularly. Tell your coach if they have inspired you or helped you with something or you have particularly enjoyed the night’s session. It’s good to get feedback.

We have been lucky enough to have several parent helpers undertaking 1st level coaching courses this year and I know that Linda has been very grateful for the support several mums have given her and Richard with the juniors. The intermediates have been lucky to gain Graham who has also passed his coaching qualification and been a huge help with the teenagers. As intermediate coaches we are also grateful to Paul Cousins and Tom Mullen who have given up their own training some nights and taken our faster teenage athletes on a run inspiring them and helping to bridge the gap between them and the endurance group. 

Martins group leaders seem to be working well within the endurance group and it would be great to see some more people from the endurance group go on the ‘leader in running fitness’ course. 

The major development this year has been the start of an extra junior group that Linda has organised and coaches at to take some of the burden off our waiting list. This meets at 5.15 on a Tuesday before the main juniors session at 6 and it would be great if some people could offer if not every week to help out, perhaps to go on some kind of cover rota so if Linda or Richard have to take time off or they are an adult short there are people able to step in. You don’t need a qualification for this just a current CRB/DSB (which the club can organise) though of course if you would like to do a coaching course that would be fab too. 

Please consider whether you would enjoy coaching, whether that be alongside your own training with the intermediates/adults or beforehand with one of the junior groups. It would be great to have some more fresh new ideas and enthusiasm alongside the many of us who have been doing this for years. 

7.
Presidents Report

Any club such as ours that endeavours to cater for all age groups in all the many athletics disciplines will inevitably see many changes over the years, and our own club, now 48 years old, is no exception.

In my own 32 years with the club I have seen an ebb and flow of both numbers and success among the juniors, the ladies and the men, a swing to and from the various disciplines of track & field, cross country, road, trail and so on.   The club is constantly evolving and at times it is hard to keep up with it all.

It all started as a sort of off-shoot of the local Albemarle Centre as an almost entirely junior club and I understand that the lady seated to my right (Jenny Denyer) was one of the founder members.  But as time has passed so it has developed into an all-embracing club.

The development has been great to see and it has certainly been very heartening to me to see the success that members have enjoyed in recent years.  Mark has highlighted these in his Chairman’s report and I wholeheartedly endorse his general commentary on this.

Things are looking good for the club and I can only hope that you, the members, ensure that it stays that way.

To pick up on a couple of Mark’s points :

You have a very enthusiastic and hard working committee, but they need the help of club members in the various activities in which the club is involved to ensure that these activities can continue in the future.

We always need more coaches and officials.  Please consider getting involved in one, or both, of these really rewarding activities.  Give it some thought, you will not regret it!

Finally, following my last point, can I remind you that we have coming up our own Open T&F meeting at Crawley K2 on Thursday 1st May, for which we need about 30 helpers and on Sunday 4th May we need people to help us make the junior mile race a successful part of the Haywards Heath 10 mile race day.

8.
Election of Officers
JG, as Honorary President, took over the Chair.

The full Election of Officers then took place:


Chairman:


Mark Sykes

Treasurer:


John Rix

Secretary:


Linda Tullett


Fixture Secretary:

Irene Parsley

Membership Secretary:

Brenda Goodwin

Club Coach:


Marion Hemsworth

General Committee:

Jenny Denyer





Mike Essex





Tom Mullen






Carl Bicknell






Lucie Venables



All officers duly elected.

9.
Proposals by the Committee
The Committee put forward five proposals for amendments to the Club Constitution:
1) Resolution adopted at the 40th AGM on 28th March 2006 but not recorded in subsequent editions of the Constitution concerning membership fees. Refer minutes of that meeting.

Replace in Section 4

Membership fees shall be reviewed annually by the Management Committee for recommendation and determination at the Annual General Meeting. 

with

“The Club Committee shall have the authority to review membership subscriptions on an annual basis and to increase these fees annually by the change in the retail price index as published in January of each year plus up to a maximum of an additional 3% at the discretion of the Committee.  In the event of any increase above this amount being deemed necessary, then such additional amount must be specifically agreed by a majority vote at the normal AGM or a specially convened EGM.  The results of the calculations from the above shall be rounded up or down to the nearest 50p”


All in favour
2) Child Protection Officer

There is a conflict between the Constitution which establishes that the Child Protection Officer (CPO) shall be an elected Officer of the club, in section 5 of the constitution but in section 6 of the constitution, as well as the Clubs written Child Protection Policy,  the Management Committee are obliged to appoint a CPO.

It is proposed to delete the CPO as an elected officer from the Constitution in Section 5

Note any appointee will need to be duly checked according prevailing regulations for the position.
All in favour

3) Role of President

As noted at the 2013 AGM, and minuted accordingly the role of Club President is no longer a formal member of the Management committee and was described as “Honorary President”.  The constitution should be updated to reflect this.

a) Section 5 :Officers of the Club

Replace 
The officers of the Club shall be

President etc

With

An Honorary President shall be elected at the AGM
The Management Committee of the club shall be:
Chairperson etc

b)Section 6 :Management Committee

Replace

The Club shall be managed by the Management Committee, which shall consist of the officers of the Club

With

The Club shall be managed by the Management Committee.
All in favour

4) Eligibility to Vote

The Committee has been delighted that the Club’s coaching team and volunteer athletes and parents have been able to add a further hour of coaching.  The committee however has noted in extending the junior section, there are now and can potentially be club members who are “rising 9”.

This has raised 2 issues.  Firstly the constitution only recognises the club being open to Juniors aged 10 years and above, secondly whether there should be an age limit with respect to voting at AGM’s.

The Committee proposes the following.

a) In section 3 Membership

Membership is available to all adults and young persons (aged 10 years and above)

Is amended to 

Membership is available to all adults and young persons

b) In section 3 Membership

Members will be enrolled in one of the following categories:


Full Member


Associate Member


Student Member


Over 60’s Member


Honorary Life Member.

Is amended to read

Members will be enrolled in one of the following categories:


Full Member


Associate Member


Student Member


Junior Member


Over 60’s Member


Honorary Life Member.

Junior members will not hold voting rights and this shall apply to children in the u13 age groups and lower (school years 7 and downwards).  For the purposes of the constitution, all other children shall be considered Student members.

Note: the Club welcomes parents of Juniors to take an active role in the Club and encourages any parent who wishes to have a fuller involvement to join as an Associate member.
All in favour

5) Postal Voting

There were a number of requests from members who were unable to personally attend the last AGM to be able to cast a “postal” vote ahead of the meeting on matters or resolutions duly tabled in advance.  The constitution does not currently recognise the rights of members to do that. The proposal below also anticipates the adoption of proposal 3)

The current constitution reads

“All members shall have the right to vote at the AGM.”
It is proposed the constitution is changed to read 

“All members holding voting rights shall have the right to vote at the AGM.  If there is a specific proposal on the AGM Agenda or if there is to be a vote for election to the Management Committee, then any member holding voting rights can ask the Secretary for postal ballot papers, to be returned to the Secretary by post or e-mail twenty four hours before the AGM.”

Note :  the existence of valid postal votes does not impact the assessment of the number of  members being present for the purposes of establishing the meeting quorum.
All in favour

LT then asked if another amendment could be made to the Constitution in compliance with the Clubmark re-accreditation.  The Club has an ‘Open’ Constitution but it is not stated clearly enough under ‘Membership’   She therefore asked if those present could agree to amend this section of the Constitution with a statement in relation to open membership and equal opportunities.
All in favour
JG then offered a vote of thanks to LT for her work towards the Clubmark re-accreditation.

10.
Any Other Business

JD – Thanks were given to Neil Sutherland for all his hard work on the committee over the years.

JG – A personal thank you to all those members who sponsored him for the Newick 9 miles raising money for the Chestnut Tree House.

IP - The new style club vests were revealed and available to purchase at £10 each for a limited period.

There being no further business, the meeting was closed at 7.55pm.

